BOARD OF SELECTMEN

PLYMOUTH, MASSACHUSETTS

June 13, 2006
The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, June 13, 2006 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street:    

Present:
Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman



Jean S. Loewenberg, Vice Chairman


David F. Malaguti,


Anthony R. Schena



Sean K. Dodgson
Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager 



Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager 

LICENSES

One Day Wine and Malt License

Barnstable Pizza and Past Co., Inc., 401 Rte 151, Mashpee was requesting a one day wine and malt license for June 30, 2006 from 7:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. for a boxing event to be held at Memorial Hall.

Selectman Malaguti moved the above license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.
Holy Ghost Society of Plymouth, Inc., 12 So. Cherry Street was requesting a one day wine and malt license for July 16, 2006 from 12:00 p.m. to 6:00 p.m. for the Holy Ghost Fiesta to be held at the Pavilion.

Liquor Liability was in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.

Selectman Malaguti moved the above license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

One Day All Alcohol License

Pilgrim Hall Museum, 75 Court Street was requesting a one day all alcohol liquor license for June 24, 2006 from 4:00 p.m. to 7:00 p.m. for a fund raising event to be held at Rev. Peter Gomes home at 15 Winter Street.

Liquor Liability was in place and professional bartenders would be serving the alcohol.

Selectman Malaguti moved the above license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

ADMINISTRATIVE NOTES

Minutes – The Board approved the minutes of May 30, 2006 on a motion from Selectman Malaguti and a second from Selectman Schena.  Voted 5-0 approved.   
Appointments – The Board appointed the following individuals to their respective committees.  All were incumbents and there were no new applicants:

ADMINISTRATIVE NOTES (continued)
Affordable Housing Committee

*Marc Betti

*Erich Scharath

*Doris Johnson

Council on Aging 
*Aileen Droege

Cultural Council 

*Anita Hadley

Harbor Committee 
*Donald Gourley (at large)
*Ernie Gagne (at large)
Inland Fisheries 

*Jay Guidaboni

Manomet Steering Committee 

*Christine Bancroft

Open Space Committee 

*Christine Reardon

South Shore Community Action Council

*Jeff Simpson

Visitor Services Board 
*James Kimball

Town Manager’s Appointment – The Board consented to the following: 

Disabilities Commission 

Michael McHone

Board of Assessors

Donna Randles

Farmer’s Market – The Board granted permission to Barbara Anglin to hold the Plymouth Farmer’s Market at 

Stephen’s Field this season from June 15 to October 26, every Thursday from 2:30 pm to 6:30 p.m.

ADMINISTRATIVE NOTES (continued)
40B Comprehensive Permits – The Board postponed a policy designating them as the signatory for 40B comprehensive permits as requested in a memo by Bruce Arons, Director of Community Development as they felt the ZBA should continue to sign on these permits.  Mr. Sylvia responded that he would ask Mr. Arons to come before the Board to explain this request.
Bond – The Board voted to approve the sale of a $5,060,000 4.75% Bond Anticipation Note of the town dated June 20, 2006 and payable September 27, 2006 to First Southwest Company at par and accrued interest plus a premium of $10,148.18
Mr. Schena stated that he was not comfortable with signing this evening and wanted to put this off until he understood why this was costing the Town an additional 64K in interest.  Mr. Sylvia responded that he would contact Town Treasurer Mr. Maccaferri to explain this.  Mr. Maccaferri explained that this was a housekeeping item that allowed us to close the book without deficits.  He explained that if he was constantly going out to market on projects individually, there would be more interest paid out.  The Board agreed to sign the Bond.
Letter – The Board sent a letter to the Nuclear Matters Committee thanking them for their report and recommendations on the re-licensing of Pilgrim Nuclear Power Station and requesting them to initiate the creation of a National Alliance as well as evaluate the efficacy of the Emergency Information Calendar.

Letters - The Board sent two letters. The first letter was sent to Massachusetts DTE asking them to reject Verizon’s petition to create an unrealistic franchise negotiation timeline and the second letter was sent to United States Senators John Kerry and Edward Kennedy asking them to oppose Congressional efforts to create a national video franchise.

PUBLIC COMMENT
Barry Meltzer, No Place for Hate Committee Chairman, thanked Selectman Dodgson for attending the NPFH certification ceremony in Boston.  He also informed the Board the that NPFH Committee would be participating in the Long Road to Freedom (an event which celebrates the colony and afro American history) and the Plymouth Independent Film Festival. 
Christine Spencer, founder and president of the Innocence Quilt, explained to the Selectmen that her quilt represented 90 children who had been violated or abused.  She wanted to bring attention to the importance of safety for children. The quilt would remain in the Mayflower Room until June 19th. 
COMMITTEE APPOINTMENTS
The Selectmen interviewed the candidates interested in serving on the following committees:

Airport Commission – (2 vacancies)

*Walter Morrison received 5 votes
*William Burke received 5 votes
William Thurber received 0 votes
Keven Joyce received 0 votes
The Board appointed Mr. Morrison and Mr. Burke to the Airport Commission.
Building Committee – (2 vacancies - 1 architect, 1 at large)

Sheila Sheridan (at large) received 1 vote
Jason Silva (at large) received 4 votes
Brenda Bradley (at large) received 0 votes

The Board appointed Mr. Silva to the Building Committee.
COMMITTEE APPOINTMENTS (continued)

Community Preservation – (4 vacancies - 1 Selectmen’s designee, 3 at large) 
Richard J. Quintal, Jr. (Selectmen’s designee) received 4 votes
William Keohan (at large) received 5 votes
Joan Bartlett (at large) received 5 votes
Allen Hemberger (at large) received 5 votes
The Board appointed Mr. Quintal as the Selectmen’s designee, Mr. Keohan, Ms. Bartlett and Mr. Hemberger as at large appointments to the Community Preservation Committee.
Conservation Commission (3 vacancies)

William Wennerberg III received 5 votes
Christopher Brink received 5 votes
The Board appointed Mr. Wennerberg and Mr. Brink to the Conservation Commission.
Energy Committee (7 vacancies)

John Corcoran

Robert Simcik 
Michael Bastoni

The Board postponed these appointments until we had more members to comprise this committee.
Board of Health (2 vacancies)

*Joanne Mueller received 2 votes 
*Amy Donovan Palmer received 5 votes
Paul Santos received 3 votes
The Board appointed Ms. Palmer and Mr. Santos to the Board of Health.
Historic District Commission (4 vacancies – 1 architect, 1 historian, 1 at large, 1 registered voter)

*David Crawley (architect) 
*Anne Lane (historian)

*James Roth (at large)

Rebecca Duke Adams (registered voter)

Selectman Malaguti moved to appoint all four to the Historic District Commission and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.
West Plymouth Steering Committee (1 vacancy)

Brenda Bradley

Selectman Schena moved to appoint Ms. Bradley to the West Plymouth Steering Committee and Selectman Malaguti seconded. Voted 5-0 approved.
COMMITTEE APPOINTMENTS (continued)
Zoning Board of Appeals (4 vacancies – full members)

Full Member Vote-full three years
A. Wendy Longo (full member) received 4 votes 

Peter G. Conner (full member) received 3 votes
Michael Main (incumbent for alternate-wants full member) received 2 votes 
David Peck (incumbent for alt, wants full member) received 1 vote
William Keohan (full or alternate) received 3 votes
Marc Betti (full or alternate) received 0 votes
Robert Pomerene (full or alternate) received 0 votes
Then another vote was taken for a full three year position in which Peter Conner received 4 votes and was appointed.

Full Member vote-remaining one year in term 

Mr. Main received 3 votes
Mr. Peck received 3 votes
Mr. Keohan received 3 votes
Mr. Betti received no votes

Mr. Pomerene received no votes
This brought a tie between Mr. Main, Mr. Peck and Mr. Keohan.
Mr. Schena felt as though individuals should start to serve in the ZBA as an alternate and Ms. Loewenberg agreed with Mr. Schena and added that the since the alternate had shown up and contributed, then they deserved to be a full member. Mr. Sylvia clarified that there were now one 1 year appointment and one two year appointment for full membership remaining. 
Another vote was taken and Mr. Peck was appointed to the remaining two year appointment and Mr. Keohan to the appointment with one year remaining:
Mr. Main received 2 votes
Mr. Peck received 3 votes
Mr. Keohan received 3 votes
Mr. Betti received 0 votes
Mr. Pomerene received 0 votes
Mr. Schena stated that he didn’t think the ZBA reflected the ideals of the Board.  Several of the members felt that they shouldn’t and that they were governed by the statues of the Zoning Laws.  He felt that the Board of Selectmen should interact more with the Zoning Board of Appeals, so that they would always be ‘up to speed.’
Selectman Dodgson had a concern with members serving on conflicting Boards because of the time schedule involved.  None of the candidates felt there would be a conflict. 
Selectman Quintal thanked every one and also stated that he thought we should look at the bylaws.
A last vote was taken for the alternate member position:

Alternate Member Vote 

Mr. Betti received 5 votes
Mr. Pomerene received 0 votes
Mr. Betti was appointed to the alternate member position.

PLYMOUTH REGIONAL ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT FOUNDATION’S ANNUAL REPORT
Mr. Denis Hanks presented the annual report for the Plymouth Regional Economic Development.  Mr. Hanks discussed how the Plymouth Chamber and the Foundation operated under 1 Executive Director, which brought added staff and support to both organizations.  He stated this economic benefit was invaluable to the Town.  Mr. Hanks also discussed the many value added partnerships that has been formed with several organizations.  He cited the strong Foundation web presence, the Transportation and Tourism improvements, the relationship with the County’s Reuse Sub-committee, the tax incentive program’s report card and the marketing of Plymouth’s commercial and industrial potential.  Lastly, Mr. Hanks reviewed the Foundation’s immediate action steps and the funding included in those steps.  

Vice Chairman Loewenberg asked Mr. Hanks who was on the Reuse Committee and Mr. Hanks responded that the County Commissioner appoints that committee and he wasn’t sure of the members.  He mentioned a few Town individuals who had attended those meetings.
Selectman Schena asked if we could incorporate emergency management notification into the 1620 a.m. radio and Mr. Hanks responded that the Chamber of Commerce and the Foundation own the radio station rights and therefore permission could be granted through them.
ECONOMIC TARGET AREA
Denis Hanks presented a draft or baseline of an Economic Target Area (ETA) with Kingston and Plympton to the Selectmen.  Mr. Hanks stated that what was good for the region, would also benefit Plymouth including but not limited to employment sharing, regional collaboration, regional grant funding and planning.  Mr. Hanks reviewed Plymouth’s Labor force and where they worked.  He also explained that they would protect Plymouth’s interests from every angle in regards to this ETA.  Lastly, Mr. Hanks stated that there was nothing to lose from this agreement and a lot to gain.
Selectman Dodgson disagreed with Mr. Hanks and stated that there was something to lose.  He stated that he’s had difficulty getting qualified employees willing to accept what he could pay them and if you expand the ETA, someone else from either Plympton or Kingston could be willing to accept less than our residents. Mr. Dodgson asked Denis to look at base salaries from other towns. Mr. Hanks responded that the Town could make preferences on hiring agreements and could craft this any way the Town would like.  Mr. Sylvia also noted that the Foundation drafted this because they had received a request from Kingston and Plympton.  
Selectman Schena asked for more information on triggers, impact and safeguards in this agreement.  Mr. Hanks agreed to look at this more closely and engage the both towns.  He would come back to the Board with another draft. Mr. Hanks was also asked why these towns wouldn’t go for their own ETA and he responded that the State would no longer not add any stand alone ETAs.
Ms. Bartlett, resident, didn’t understand what kind of an organization the Foundation was and asked if it was possible for them to see a balance sheet and the minutes from the meetings.  Mr. Hanks responded that the Foundation was formed out of the RKG report as 501c (3) non profit corporation.  He stated that they file reports with Sec of State’s office but do not keep minutes.   He further stated that the Foundation has been very public with presenting all of the work they have done. They are funded from the PIDC with a Town match.  
OUTDOOR WATER RESTRICTIONS
Mr. Paul Wohler, Water Superintendent, explained that although it may seem to go against practical wisdom because of all the rain we have experienced, they were requesting the Board implement an immediate outdoor watering restriction.  Mr. Wohler stated that the issue was the Town’s permanent capacity to pump the water and he was asking to implement an identical restriction to the one issued last summer.  Mr. Wohler explained that the restriction had to do with the amount that we could pump and not the amount that we had.  He explained that if we exceeded this daily pumping amount then we could be subject to a consent order. After a brief discussion Selectman Schena moved to authorize an immediate mandatory outdoor water restriction and Selectman Malaguti seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

WASTE BAN
Kerin McCall, environmental technician, explained that they were looking for approval of a proposal for a transfer station regulation regarding the separation of recyclables and yard waste from solid waste.  She explained that the adoption of this regulation would ensure renewal of the Town’s DEP Approved Recycling Program (DARP) status, which protects the Town from comprehensive load inspections at SEMASS and the associated fines that could be incurred if banned materials were found in the Town’s solid waste.  
Selectman Dodgson gave his approval as he was for recycling and he continued to see people putting trash where it didn’t belong.  Mr. Dodgson asked how it would be enforced.
Mr. Crombie explained that the Town was in compliance with the DEP presently and that this would be more of an educational program.  He said that he would come back before the Board in October with a more comprehensive plan.  

Selectman Schena moved to approve this regulation and Selectman Malaguti seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

OLD BUSINESS/LETTERS/NEW BUSINESS
Thank You – Selectman Dodgson was pleased to see and participate in a small ceremony honoring 5 retiring teachers at Nathaniel Morton School.  He commented that we owed our teachers a lot and were blessed for having them.
Shichigahama Delegates – Chairman Quintal reminded the staff that the Shichigahama delegates would be coming to Plymouth in the beginning of August. 
Shellfish beds – Chairman Quintal asked the Town Manager’s Office why Plymouth’s clam beds were closed, when other towns’ beds were not.  Ms. Arrighi responded that they have closed the shellfish beds along the coast because of the excessive rain.  She stated that she would double check with the Division of Marine Fisheries and get information to the Board members.
Executive Session – Selectman Malaguti made a motion to enter into executive session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 3 –  contract negotiations.  Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 by roll call Loewenberg-yes, Schena-yes, Dodgson-yes, Malaguti-yes and Quintal-yes. 

Lisa Conroy, Clerk 
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